
 
 CARBONDALE BOARD OF TRUSTEES 

REGULAR MEETING 
JANUARY 12, 2021 

 
VIRTUAL MEETING 

6:00 P.M. 
 
ATTENTION: Due to the continuing threat of the spread of the COVID-19 Virus, all regular 
Carbondale Board of Trustee Meetings, Special Meetings, Executive Sessions and Works 
Sessions will be conducted virtually.  If you have a comment concerning one or more of the 
Agenda items please email cderby@carbondaleco.net  by 5:00 pm on January 12, 2021.   
 
If you would like to comment during the  meeting please email cderby@carbondaleco.net  with 
your full name and address by 5:00 pm on January 12, 2021.  See invitation below. 
 
You are invited to a Zoom webinar. 
When: Jan 12, 2021 05:30 PM Mountain Time (US and Canada) 
Topic: Carbondale Board of Trustees 1-12-2021 Regular Meeting 
 
Please click the link below to join the webinar: 
https://us02web.zoom.us/j/84202533478?pwd=dk1CWU9aSjd3WlBPbTR1V05HNC9SUT09 
Passcode: 032819 
Or iPhone one-tap :  
    US: +16699006833,,84202533478#,,,,*032819#  or +12532158782,,84202533478#,,,,*032819#  
Or Telephone: 
    Dial(for higher quality, dial a number based on your current location): 
        US: +1 669 900 6833  or +1 253 215 8782  or +1 346 248 7799  or +1 929 205 6099  or +1 301 
715 8592  or +1 312 626 6799  
Webinar ID: 842 0253 3478 
Passcode: 032819 
    International numbers available: https://us02web.zoom.us/u/kduWSQY35U 
 
 
 

STUDENT OF THE MONTH 
 AWARD 

   
TIME*  ITEM DESIRED OUTCOME 
 

6:10 
 

1. 
 
Roll Call 

 
 

 
6:10 

 

 
2. 

 
Consent Agenda 
a. Accounts Payable  
b. BOT 12/22/20 Regular Meeting Minutes 
c. Resolution No. 1, Series of 2021 – 

Establishing a Public Place for Posting 
Notices 

 
 
ATTACHMENT A 
ATTACHMENT B 
ATTACHMENT C 
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d. Resolution No. 2, Series of 2021 – 
Amending Appendix A Fee Schedule of 
the Carbondale Municipal Code 

e. Recommendation for Reappointment – 
Environmental Board 

f.    Recommendation for Reappointment – 
Bike/Pedestrian/Trails Commission 

g. Recommendation for Appointment – 
Parks & Recreation Commission 
 

ATTACHMENT D  
 
 
ATTACHMENT E 
 
ATTACHMENT F 
 
ATTACHMENT G 
BOT Action Desired 

 
   6:20 

 
3. 

 
Persons Present Not On The Agenda 
   

 
 

 
   6:30 

 
4. 

 
Trustee Comments 
 

 
 

 
  6:45 
 

 
5. 

 
Attorney’s Comments 
 

 
 

 
  6:50 
 
   

 
6. 

 
Public Hearing  - New Liquor License 
Application– Batch Emporium 
Applicant: Batch Emporium, LLC 
Address: 358 Main Street 

 

 
ATTACHMENT H 
BOT Action Desired 

 
  7:05 
 
 

 
7. 

 
High Q – Request for Modification of Retail 
Marijuana Code Regarding Distance to 
Schools 
 

 
ATTACHMENT I 
BOT Action Desired 

 
  7:30 
 

 
8. 

 
CLEER Work Plan 2021 
 

 
ATTACHMENT J 
Discussion 

 
 8:00 

 
9. 

 
Special Event Task Force 
 
 

 
ATTACHMENT K 
BOT Action Desired 

 
  8:10 
 
 

 
10. 

 
COVID-19 - Update on Garfield County 
Variance to Establish a 5-Star State 
Certification Program 
 

 
ATTACHMENT L 
Discussion 

 
 8:40 
 
 
 

 
11. 

 
COVID-19 Relief Funding Discussion 
 

 
ATTACHMENT M 
Discussion 

 
 9:00 
 

 
12. 

 
Minutes 
a. Environmental Board 11-23-20 Minutes 

b. Bike/Pedestrian/Trails Commission 12-7-
20 Minutes 

 
ATTACHMENT N 
Information Only 
 

 
 9:00 
 

 
13. 

 
Adjourn 
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TOWN OF CARBONDALE 
511 Colorado Avenue 

Carbondale, CO  81623 
www.carbondalegov.org 

(970) 963-2733 Fax:  (970) 963-9140

BOARD OF TRUSTEES AGENDA MEMORANDUM 

TITLE: Bike, Pedestrian, and Trails Commission Member Reappointment 
Review 

SUBMITTING DEPARTMENT:  Boards and Commissions 

ATTACHMENTS:  Bike, Pedestrian, and Trails Commission membership 
applications from January 4, 2021 meeting 

BACKGROUND 
On January 4, 2021, the Bike, Pedestrian, and Trails Commission 
reviewed the membership reappointment applications submitted by Meg 
Plumb and Niki Delson.  The commission moved to recommend the 
applicants membership renewals on the Carbondale Bike, Pedestrian, and 
Trails Commission.  

RECOMMENDATION 
Town Staff recommends the Board of Trustees move to approve Meg 
Plumb and Niki Delson be reappointed as regular voting members of the 
Bike, Pedestrian, and Trails Commission.  

Prepared by: Kae McDonald 

Town Manager 
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TOWN OF CARBONDALE 
 

APPLICATION FOR APPOINTMENT OR REAPPOINTMENT 

TO TOWN ADVISORY BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS 

 
THIS IS AN APPLICATION FOR APPOINTMENT _____ REAPPOINTMENT _____ 
 
NAME OF APPLICANT: __________________________________________________ 
MAILING ADDRESS: ____________________________________________________ 
STREET ADDRESS OF RESIDENCE: _______________________________________ 
TELEPHONE: (Work) ______________________ (Home) _______________________ 
OTHER PHONE: ___________________ E-MAIL:___________________________________ 
 
INDICATE WHERE YOU WOULD LIKE YOUR AGENDAS AND INFORMATIONAL 
MATERIALS DELIVERED: 
____________________________________________________________ 
 
(If you are seeking reappointment, it is only necessary to fill in your name and those 
informational items which have changed since you were last appointed.) 
 
BOARD OR COMMISSION FOR WHICH (RE) APPOINTMENT IS SOUGHT: 
 

___________________________________________________________________ 

 
NEW APPOINTMENT ONLY: 
 
Describe any special knowledge, abilities, background or interests which you feel will provide a 
positive contribution to the goals and purposes of the board or commission for which you are 
seeking appointment. (Attach resume if desired or use an extra sheet of paper if necessary.) 
________________________________________________________________________ 

________________________________________________________________________ 

________________________________________________________________________ 

________________________________________________________________________ 

_______________________________________________________________________ 

________________________________________________________________________ 

 

__________________________________________   __________________ 
Signature         Date 

 

 

CONGRATULATIONS! The __________________________________________ has 

appointed you to the ___________________________________________ by official 

action taken on ______________. Your term will expire ________________________. 

 

We greatly appreciate your interest and participation in the municipal government 

process. 

 

Mayor and Board of Trustees 

Town of Carbondale 
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CLEER, 520 S. Third St, Suite 17, Carbondale, CO 81623 · 970 704-9200 · www.cleanenergyeconomy.net 

 To: Mayor Richardson and Town of Carbondale Trustees

From:  Katharine Rushton, CLEER 

Date:  January 7, 2021 

Re:  Proposed Scope of Services and Work Plan 2021 - DRAFT 

___________________________________________________________________________________________ 

Introduction 

The following proposed scope of services continues and expands on the projects completed in 2019 and 2020 
and with input from Town Manager Jay Harrington, we’ve included services to complement existing priorities of 
the Board of Trustees. In this memo there is an overview of the work completed in 2020, the summary and 
budget for work in 2021 and a reminder of the services the Town of Carbondale also receives through its 
membership with Garfield Clean Energy (GCE).  

Work completed in 2020 

The original 2020 Scope of service and work plan was revised in June 2020 to be responsive to changing 
circumstances brought about by the COVID 19 pandemic and to focus on actions that make the most impact. 

1. Net Zero Buildings

Address multifamily buildings and large commercial construction: 

 Direct outreach to present the financial case for designing and building beyond code.
 Provided assistance through new construction rebate programs and opportunities.

Various levels of engagement and consulting services continue to be provided to the following projects: 

  Carbondale Center Place
  1201 Main aka Sopris Lofts
 Builders First Source Lumber
 Thompson Park
  Market Place Multifamily

Residential Energy Code Webinar: 

Developed and held a webinar for contractors to identify and clarify changes to the residential energy code and 
provide options and strategies to meet the code. Carbondale Residential Efficient Building Code: Updates & 
Opportunities was held on September 1, 2020, with 45 participants including contractors, energy professionals, 
architects, and others. The training was recorded and can be accessed here: 
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=dSMHnCoVB-k&t=3s 
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2.     Recovery with Efficiency 

In an effort to help struggling businesses reduce operating expenses through energy efficiency investments 
CLEER staff launched a limited-time program for impacted small businesses. 

 CLEER staff reached out to the Chamber of Commerce to get an updated list of all businesses located in 
Carbondale and paid Carbondale Chamber to send out a "standalone flyer" 

 Performed extensive outreach through calls and emails to businesses, especially the ones most hurt by 
COVID-19 restrictions 

 Created a bilingual flyer and hand-delivered to restaurants, retail, and lodging;  
 Sent out multiple targeted eblasts and social media posts to Carbondale businesses letting them know 

about opportunities to reduce their energy usage and access rebates; 
 Sopris Sun - ran a 1/8 page ad for 11 weeks 
 KDNK - aired 2 underwriting spots per day (morning & evening drive times) from Oct. 27-Nov. 30 

  
To date, 18 Carbondale businesses have expressed varying levels of interest in the program. Key results include: 

 Marble Distilling - received free pipe wrap and installation from Black Hills Energy, valued at $6,000 

 Little Blue Preschool – Accessed a CORE rebate for a new HAPA filter system and several Black Hills 
Energy rebates for weatherization upgrades. 

 Carbondale Clay Center – In progress for accessing rebates from Black Hills for programmable 
thermostats and weatherstripping. Will also engage CLEER consultation services during the design phase 
of the proposed new building. 

3.     Transportation 

RFTA was awarded a $30,000 Charge Ahead grant for a Level III Fast Charger but could not identify a suitable 
location at the park and ride due to parking space restraints. CLEER facilitated the transfer of the grant to the 
Town. The Town provided $5,000 in matching funds and the Charge Point Charging Station is now installed and 
operational on Cowen Drive. 

Scope of work proposed for 2021 

 Comprehensive Plan and Code Updates: 

As the Town moves forward with the comprehensive plan update, CLEER will engage in the Town process and 
provide energy-related data, expertise, and recommendations on items that impact the climate, including 
buildings, transportation, community design, and land-use.  

As work on the Commercial energy code update progresses, CLEER will provide technical expertise as 
appropriate and facilitate public meetings to solicit input from stakeholders. Following the adoption of the code, 
CLEER will provide targeted outreach and education to various stakeholder groups through webinars and 
published materials. 
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Further code related work will include addressing follow-up items proposed in the 2019 Net Zero for New 
construction report: 

 Develop a road map for code updates that align with Town carbon emissions reduction targets and 
timeline; 

 Research and report on the potential to address energy use in existing buildings through code 
mechanisms. 

Energy related communications: 

Work with the Town communications consultant to update messaging and content related to energy efficiency 
and renewable energy initiatives on the Town website. Provide content and ideas for more effective 
dissemination of information via the website and Town social media channels.  
 

Budget 

Services Budgeted Amount 

Comprehensive Plan and Energy Code Updates: $15,000 

Outreach and education: Green codes $7,500 

Energy-related communications $5,000 

Project management $2,500 

Total $30,000.00 

 

2021 Programs and services to be provided through GCE membership 

ReEnergize Garfield County 

CLEER will continue to provide energy efficiency consulting to homes and businesses in Carbondale (and all of 
Garfield County) through the county-wide ReEnergize program. The ReEnergize program leverages utility 
rebates and is offering cash incentives on a limited basis in 2021 to encourage projects.  

Solarize Garfield County 

Carbondale homeowners interested in rooftop solar will have an opportunity to participate in a group buy 
program that will reduce individual costs through economies of scale. A limited time, first come first serve 
rebate will be available to households that cannot access a rebate from another source, such as the utility 
company and financing options will be promoted as well. Solarize Garfield County is due to launch in March 
2021. 
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Low-Income Program 

GCE partners with Energy Outreach Colorado and Northwest COG to deliver the CARE program to income 
qualified Garfield County residents. CLEER staff field calls and inquiries to ensure that eligible applicants have 
the information that they need to apply for the program.  

Town Facilities 

Energy use at Carbondale facilities has been tracked since 2009 on the Building Energy Navigator, a tool 
supported by GCE. This data can be used by facility managers to optimize building operations. CLEER staff use 
this data to track progress, identify anomalies, and verify solar output. CLEER staff also assist staff with specific 
projects and with securing utility rebates.  

Transportation Initiatives 

The GCE scope of work is combined with a contract that CLEER has with the Colorado Energy Office to promote 
electric vehicles and provide support to infrastructure installations. CLEER staff provide vehicle coaching services 
to GCE partners and members of the public, helping folks navigate the variety of options for electric and hybrid 
vehicles and understanding the tax credit options. These contracts also support work to provide consulting for 
charging station installations and assistance securing grants. By helping to build out electric vehicle 
infrastructure across the region, it benefits Carbondale EV owners knowing they have more charging options in 
other communities. The other aspect of transportation initiatives that are part of the GCE scope of work include 
coordinating programs that promote alternative modes of transportation, including bike and walk challenges, 
promoting the use of transit, etc. These were put on hold in 2020 and we’re looking forward to see what aspects 
we might be able to implement again in 2021.   

Renewable Energy  

GCE secured a DOLA grant (along with matching funds from Garfield, Pitkin, and Eagle Counties) in 2020 to 
support the creation of a Solar and Storage Masterplan for the 3-County region (longer description provided 
during GCE update in November).  

In addition to the DOLA grant work, CLEER staff also provide renewable energy consulting and analysis to GCE 
partners and other local governments to evaluate Power Purchase agreements, community solar subscriptions, 
and other renewable opportunities that come up.   
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MINUTES 
ENVIRONMENTAL BOARD 

November 23, 2020 

CALL TO ORDER 
Colin Quinn called the virtual meeting to order at 5:00 pm on November 23, 2020. 

ROLL CALL 
The following members were present for roll call: 

E-Board Members: Colin Quinn, Chairperson 
Sandy Marlin, Member 
Summer Scott, Member 
Frosty Merriott, Member 
Jim Kirschvink, Member 
Genevieve Villamizar, Member 
Pat Hunter, Alternate 

Town Staff Present: Mark O’Meara, Staff Liaison 
Heather Henry, Board of Trustees Liaison 
Kae McDonald, Boards and Commissions Clerk 

Guests: Maisa Metcalf, CLEER Representative 
Alyssa Reindel, Evergreen Zero Waste 

CONSENT AGENDA 
Motion Passed: Pat moved to approve E-board meeting minutes from the October 2020 
meeting. Jim seconded the motion, and it was unanimously approved.  

PERSONS PRESENT NOT ON THE AGENDA    
Pat suggested that the board members consider instituting the practice of “Meatless 
Mondays.” 

Pat also conveyed that the Sopris Sun had inquired about running the annual Wood-
Burning Public Service Announcement.  The EBoard has sponsored this advertisement for 
several years and this year’s cost will be $160.00 per week.  Pat recommended running 
the ad for two weeks and all the EBoard members approved. 

SOPRIS SHOPPING CENTER PRESENTATION  
Colin indicated that after further conversations with Riley Soderquist, who is leading the 
proposed development at the current Sopris Shopping Center for Loge Properties, Riley 
preferred to meet with the EBoard later when building-specific details can be addressed.  
Colin advised the board members to stay informed about upcoming opportunities for public 
comment when the development proposal is presented to the Planning and Zoning 
Commission and the Board of Trustees.  Colin also indicated a willingness on the part of 
Loge Properties to engage in conversations with concerned/interested individuals.  
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However, he cautioned that there is a specific time for the EBoard to present an official 
position and he will confirm with Planning staff when it appropriate to do so. 
 
Questions/Comments: 
Jim commented that it might be in Loge Properties best interest to open dialogue with the 
EBoard before they spend a lot of money on design and choosing building materials. 
Colin pointed out that Loge Properties is working with CLEER and suggested that if board 
members have specific concerns to please reach out to Riley. 
 
Alyssa expressed concern with the end results of the City Market development and 
wondered if a group of EBoard members could work with CLEER or compile the group’s 
concerns into one document. 
 
Colin reminded the board members that there is a specific process that the development 
proposal must follow and cautioned against supplying comments as a group until it is 
appropriate to do so. 
 
Summer asked if the EBoard or even Carbondale as a whole was even ready to take this 
project on because the board is in the process of getting the CAP codified. 
 
Heather added that only the zoning changes for this development have been approved.  
She thought this would be a good time to examine and understand the development as 
currently proposed. 
 
Sandy suggested possibly meeting with the developers twice—once for an introduction to 
the development proposal and again to discuss specifics. 
Both Summer and Genevieve asked for guidelines from the BOT on the timing for the 
EBoard’s involvement. 
 
Colin responded that when members of the EBoard met with the BOT, they emphasized 
that advisory boards are just that—advisory—and can’t provide an “official” stamp of 
approval.  However, there is a point in time when the EBoard can provide feedback to 
Planning staff. 
 
Pat responded that during his tenure on the EBoard, the board has never reviewed a 
project.  But after the lumber yard at the City Market development got approved without 
much public awareness, several EBoard members approached the BOT about the public 
process and increased transparency. 
 
Frosty suggested going directly to the BOT and not waste time talking to the Planning and 
Zoning Commission.  He went on to say that Carbondale is at a crossroads concerning 
development and urged the board members to take advantage of the process and make 
comments.  For his part, he would like to see the affordable housing portion of the 
development increased to 30% versus the required 20% and allow ownership of the 
affordable units.  He would also like to see E-vehicle charging stations along with the 
buildings built above code. 
 
Colin added that small-town character issues are more important to him than some of the 
environmental issues.  He agreed with Frosty that having affordable housing units 
available for purchase is important and he would like to see the development balance 
residential and commercial opportunities.  Traffic issues and walkability are also some 
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concerns he would like to see addressed.  He again urged the board members to make 
these points directly to the developers because they seem willing to listen. 
 
Pat pointed out that the current buildings at the roundabout are not set back from the street 
like much of what is currently along Highway 133 and they will be three stories.  When he 
asked the Planning staff about these changes, they replied that when the zoning was 
approved it was based on what was allowed in the code.  Pat’s point was that someone 
had to make those decisions and it draws a distinct line between small town character and 
urban design. 
 
UPDATE ON CLIMATE ACTION PLAN 
Heather informed the group that at the BOT Work Session, after reviewing the 
submitted spreadsheet and the associated goals the BOT approved a budget 
increase dedicated to implementing the CAP.  She further explained that the BOT 
is interested in being “hands-on” in tracking the implemented metrics and 
suggested that the subcommittee meet with the BOT again after the new year.  
She also relayed Katharine’s willingness to work with the subcommittee. 
 
Colin remarked that it was great to see the BOT’s support and celebrated the 
success of the subcommittee. 
 
Sandy agreed with Colin and indicated the subcommittee is on board with 
coordinating with Katharine/CLEER to parse out the details.  She agreed that a 
second BOT Work Session in January or February would be beneficial. 
 
Heather urged the subcommittee to meet with Katharine to see how much work 
there is to do and then schedule the work session accordingly. 
 
Pat expressed his appreciate for the work completed to date.  He suggested 
deciding on the final emissions-reduction goal and then construct the budget based 
on that timeline and anticipated energy savings. 
 
UPDATE ON PLASTICS ACTION 
Sandy was not able to attend the meeting and she asked if Heather could summarize the 
results of the meeting.  Heather explained that while the BOT is excited to move forward 
with the plastics reduction plan, there is some hesitation to do so given the burden of 
increasing Covid protocols.  With the burgeoning infection rate Town Staff is back to 
meeting weekly with the Emergency Task Force and although Kathleen is excited about 
meeting one-on-one with business owners, she is hesitant to do so because of the 
overwhelming nature of the current situation.   Town staff, however, have taken the 
proactive step of placing a bin to collect compostable materials; a flyer will be distributed to 
restaurants to include with take-out orders. 
 
Questions/Comments: 
Colin agreed that businesses are having a hard time and that reducing plastics are not off 
the table forever. 
 
Heather pointed out that the budget line item for the plastics consultant was rolled over to 
2021. 
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Alyssa added that they are halfway through the flyer and she would be happy to send a 
rough draft out to the board members. 
 
Sandy agreed that being able to distribute the flyer to all the restaurants would help them 
see the benefits of plastic-free takeout packaging. 
 
Summer commented that he had talked to a few local business owners and wondered if 
there was a way to offset the additional costs of compostable takeout packaging.  He also 
wondered if the BOT would support a grant to aid the nonprofit he is developing with the 
purchase and distribution of compostable takeout packaging. 
 
Alyssa responded that in her experience most of the compostable waste from restaurants 
are food scraps and it is really the consumer that is left with finding out how/where to 
compost the packaging.  She also added that her firm does offer some compostable 
packaging at cost, but it is primarily for vendors participating in large events that have a 
composting requirement.  Her firm primarily helps local businesses source appropriate 
packaging through the major suppliers. 
 
Colin suggested that a possible option would be to utilize some of the EBoard budget to 
offer small grants for purchasing compostable takeout packaging. 
 
Frosty pointed out that the State of Colorado legislature is currently working on some 
plastics legislation.  He had previously sent a link to an on-line comment portal to members 
of the EBoard, but he would also like to see someone from the BOT sign up to give the 
legislators an update on what Carbondale is doing.  He also noted that Aspen will be 
reinstituting their bag fee beginning December 1st. 
 
Sandy asked Frosty to re-send the link.  She also was supportive of using a portion of the 
EBoard budget for small grants but asked whether the Covid grant money received by the 
Town could be used for this purpose. 
 
Heather responded that it could be if the request was written correctly, but that most of the 
money from the federal grant has already been awarded—one of the requirements of the 
Covid grant was that the money had to be spent before the end of the year. 
 
Alyssa reminded the board members that Boulder has a rebate program for purchasing 
compostable materials and suggested that if board members were interested in pursuing 
this option that they review that program.  She also reminded the board members that the 
Town is a member of Recycle Colorado and wondered how this membership is being 
utilized by Town staff—Recycle Colorado is actively advocating a variety of issues, 
especially with regards to legislative contacts. 
 
READ OUT FROM RMI CITY ELECTRIFICATION ACCELERATOR 
Colin and Maisa participated in a meeting that is advocating for the reduction of natural gas 
use in existing buildings.  The official launch of the program will begin in January.  Maisa 
referred to the handout in the packet as a good overview of the 2030 roadmap and 
collective goals.  One of the biggest hurdles will be to replace gas appliances in existing 
homes.   Colin added that if the EBoard wants to push the Town of Carbondale to go gas-
free, the information in the handout could be used as leverage. 
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Comments/Questions: 
Pat noted that the State of Colorado is becoming more aggressive in reducing emissions.  
He wondered if new development should even be built with natural gas as an option. 
 
Maisa agreed but noted that a lot depends on local building codes.  CLEER is working on 
educating contractors and developers to build above the minimum required, but it isn’t 
enforceable.  She is more concerned with existing buildings because retrofitting them 
represents the larger challenge. 
 
Pat asked if it was possible to develop a plan for new buildings to reduce their reliance on 
natural gas over time. 
 
Summer pointed out that this tied into his earlier point about approving new development 
when the codes haven’t yet been modified to handle these types of requirements. 
Colin reiterated that the BOT does not support a moratorium on development.  He 
suggested that rather than dwelling on strategies that include a moratorium, board 
members participate in organizations like RMI that are addressing these types of issues. 
 
Maisa added that CLEER is putting together a brochure for developers that encapsulate 
these ideas and promotes CLEER as a resource. 
 
Frosty admitted that springing the idea of a moratorium on the BOT at the work session 
was not the most effective strategy.  But he noted that he is planning on working to 
convince them that a moratorium will give the Town time to catch up. 
 
Pat followed that up by asking whether the fundamental question is not that the community 
accept the “norm” of continuing to build buildings as a necessary. 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
The November 23, 2020, regular meeting adjourned at 7:05 p.m. The next regular 
meeting is scheduled for December 28, 2020 at 5:00 pm.  
 
Respectfully submitted,  
Kae McDonald 
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MINUTES 
BIKE, PEDESTRIAN, AND TRAILS COMMISSION 

December 7, 2020 

CALL TO ORDER 
Matt Gworek called the virtual meeting to order at 6:00 pm on December 7, 2020. 

ROLL CALL 
The following members were present for roll call: 

BPTC Members: 

Guests: 

Matt Gworek, Chairperson 
Laurie Loeb, Member 
Meg Plumb, Member 
Niki Delson, Member 
Ian Edlund, Member 
Michael Gorman, Member 

Adam Wibby, Prospective Member 

Town Staff Present: Kevin Schorzman, Staff Liaison 
Ben Bohmfalk, Board of Trustees Liaison 
Kae McDonald, Boards and Commissions Clerk 

CONSENT AGENDA 
Motion Passed:  Laurie moved to approve the Bike, Pedestrian, and Trail 
Commission meeting minutes from November 2, 2020.  Meg seconded the motion, 
and it was unanimously approved.  

PERSONS PRESENT NOT ON THE AGENDA 
There were no persons present not on the agenda. 

DISCUSSION WITH THE TOC POLICE CHIEF CONCERNING DEPARTMENT 
POLICIES AND PRACTICES FOR ENFORCING SPEED LIMITS 
Matt asked Chloe to share the speed data gathered in November for Police Chief 
Wilson’s benefit.  Chloe related that while 55% of vehicles were traveling faster 
than the posted 20-mph speed limit, only 5% of those vehicles exceeded 25 mph.  
Matt also related to Chief Wilson that there was a fair amount of feedback that cars 
are moving too fast along 8th Street.  He asked Chief Wilson to elaborate on the 
police department’s best practices for speed limit enforcement. 

Chief Wilson related that the department currently operates on a complaint basis 
and it is up to the officers involved to determine compliance.  Within the department 
he encourages a hierarchy of 1) Interaction, 2) Education, and 3) Enforcement.  He 
related that because there isn’t a strict standard operating procedure, it allows for 
greater educational opportunities. 
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Questions/Comments: 
Adam asked Chief Wilson if there was a policy for officers to flash their lights when 
they see someone traveling slightly over the speed limit.  Chief Wilson replied that 
no, the department doesn’t ask the officers to do that, partly because he is still 
getting to know each officer and understand their decision-making process and 
partly with the passage of Senate Bill 217 it is unclear if that would be considered a 
contact with the requisite follow-up paperwork. 
 
Niki asked whether the speed counter was accurate, given the orange cones 
placed in front of it.  Kevin responded that the orange cones were to help keep the 
counters away from traffic.  He also pointed out that most people don’t realize that 
traffic counters can also track speed. 
 
Meg asked Chief Wilson if he had preferred methods for reducing speeds in 
neighborhoods.  Chief Wilson replied that he wasn’t as well versed on the design 
aspects as he was on enforcement.  He pointed out that studies have shown that a 
traffic violation warning will stick in a person’s memory for approximately two to 
three months, while a summons will stick in a person’s memory for four to six 
months.  He went on to say that speed limit enforcement requires a multiple-
pronged attack that emphasizes education and he recommended: 

• Social media campaign; 
• Officers make a traffic contact that focuses on education; 
• Town government produce flyers/ads that educate drivers on local speed 

limits as well as reach out to high school students/young drivers. 
 
Meg followed up by asking how the police department would take on an education 
program and whether 8th Street is the primary problem or if other areas of town 
have similar, or worse, issues.  Chief Wilson responded by pointing out that there 
are generally only two officers (plus himself during the day) working patrol.  Traffic-
related issues are only one of many calls that officers follow up with in each shift 
and he prefers officers to focus on school zones in the morning and afternoon, as 
well as at the high school during lunch hour.  He admitted that there are a lot of 
calls to dispatch concerning traffic speeds on 8th Street, but there are other 
locations—RVR is one of them—where there are issues with speeding violations 
that are significantly higher.  He also pointed out that because 8th Street is so 
straight and wide, it is difficult to find an inconspicuous place for patrol vehicles.  
On the upside, however, the department will be getting two new radar trailers in 
2021 that can collect data and alert officers when there are excessive speeds.  
They will be able to analyze the data to determine what times and/or days are most 
problematic.  Another topic to address is education and compliance of cyclists. 
 
CONSIDER DATA PROVIDED BY ALTA AND PUBLIC INPUT IN ORDER TO 
RECOMMEND BEST OPTIONS FOR THE DEVELOPMENT OF 8TH STREET 
INTO A MULTI-MODAL STREET 
Matt reminded the commission that there are guidelines in the Comp Plan for multi-
modal corridors and 8th Street is identified as one of these corridors.  In addition, 
CAFCI brought forward a list of concerns last year about 8th Street conditions with a 
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request that the corridor be improved for pedestrian and cycling accessibility.  Based 
on feedback from the first survey, Alta proposed three designs to provoke comments 
in a second round and the gathered information was presented in a report that is part 
of this meeting’s packet. 
 
Public Comments 
Darryl Fuller:  Darryl thanked the BPTC Commission for working to ensure that 
Carbondale continues to be a great place to live.  He also appreciated the 
commission’s focus on ensuring safe corridors for multi-modal transportation.  He 
recognized Matt and Ben for pushing forward on 8th Street and further commented 
that with Highway 133 getting ever busier, there is an enhanced need for a north-
south multi-modal corridor.  He also encouraged both the commission members and 
Alta Design to consider a safe travel corridor the school-age population.  He noted 
that because 8th Street is straight and wide, it promotes excessive speeds and 
suggested that narrowing the viewshed might slow vehicular speeds.  He closed by 
asking the commission to promote a dedicated pedestrian and cycling infrastructure 
throughout Carbondale. 
 
Consultant’s Comments 
Chloe did not have any additional comments—this meeting is dedicated time to 
discuss the findings presented in the report that is part of the packet. 
 
Bike, Pedestrian and Trails Commission Comments 
Niki pointed out that there was some concordance between specific cohorts among 
the comments about 8th Street.  Two comments that were common included the 
need for adequate sidewalks and reduced vehicular speed along the corridor. 
 
Matt commented that he felt like there was a good cross-section of the Carbondale 
population that submitted comments and he wanted to acknowledge their 
contributions.  He agreed with Niki that it would be a good idea to review frequently 
cited comments.  He also noted that Alta’s report provided some statistics on 
vehicular speed: 
• 85% of vehicles were traveling at speeds less than 23 mph; 
• 15% of vehicles were traveling at speeds greater than 23 mph; 
• Excessive vehicular speeds were noted at every hour of the day. 
 
Meg acknowledged the hard data but pointed out that the perception of excessive 
speed is more important.  She went on to say that there are two challenges with this 
perception—community members are asking for enforcement as the solution and 
how the built environment can be modified to help change the behavior.  She went 
on to say that there is a balance between the perception and expected solutions 
because those very solutions will also spark reactions from the community.  She 
feels like the commission’s role is to facilitate support for and education about Alta’s 
final proposed design. 
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Matt queried whether the final design should incorporate speed-reducing features, 
to which Meg replied that in her experience a good streetscape design will reduce 
speeds. 
 
Chloe added that general speeds aren’t the problem, but with specific instances of 
excessive speed.  She elaborated that on-street parking is not fully utilized during 
the day, which provides a wide and straight viewshed down 8th Street and 
contributes to higher speeds.  Those design elements that narrow that viewshed will 
help to reduce speeding and she encouraged coupling them with an education 
campaign to make people slow down. 
 
Adam pointed out that enforcement isn’t confined to speed limits, but also includes 
code violations for landscape encroachment, blocking sidewalks, etc. 
 
Chloe explained that sharrows are most appropriate along corridors with speed limits 
of less than 20 mph and other design elements are needed to help slow traffic. 
 
Matt asked if the commission members had any specific ideas about design features, 
or whether they would like to recommend an alternate bike route. 
 
Adam responded that the greater separation between cars and bikes, the better.  He 
would like to see a route that diverts cyclists off 8th Street. 
 
Meg pointed out that there was a BPTC workshop several years ago that identified 
corridors that cyclists and pedestrians were using in order to identify infrastructure 
improvements to support those corridors.  At that workshop, lighting and the time of 
day travel corridors were being utilized were the most important factors identified.  
The lighting along Merrill is not known and the current budget won’t facilitate adding 
lights along that street. 
 
Matt suggested using Cleveland up to 7th if the lighting could be figured out. 
 
Niki added that an alternate pedestrian route might be Village Road to Morrison and 
then possibly connect to Merrill.  She cautioned that there are no sidewalks on Merrill 
so it is not safe for people with assistance devices. 
 
Matt wondered if there could be separated alternate routes for pedestrians and 
cyclists. 
 
Michael commented that people have mentioned to him that they feel safer riding 
with a row of cars between them and the roadway rather than riding exposed along 
sharrows. 
 
Matt said that in his opinion there should be dedicated space for cyclists along 
designated priority corridors.  One design option might be to install a wide sidewalk 
on one side of the street and a lane for two-way bike traffic on the other side. 
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Chloe responded that the two-way bike lane is unlikely to work.  She suggested that 
to obtain the most compliance, good wayfinding signs would help to shift bike traffic 
off 8th Street.  She recommended that pedestrians remain along the 8th Street 
corridor and a five-foot sidewalk is included in all the proposed designs. 
 
Ben pointed out that separating different travel modalities might have the unintended 
consequence of expanding the viewshed with increased vehicular speeds as a 
result. 
 
Chloe contrasted the different parking habits along 8th Street and Main Street that 
can affect where cyclists ride along the respective corridors.  For example, on-street 
parking along Main Street is used during the day so cyclists ride in the traffic lane 
compared to less-utilized on-street parking along 8th Street so cyclists tend to ride 
to the right of the traffic lane.  Therefore, drivers are more accustomed to seeing 
cyclists on Main Street and drive slower, while drivers are less accustomed to seeing 
cyclists along 8th Street and may drive faster.  She added that design elements that 
narrow the roadway will reduce speeds which will then allow for the use of sharrows 
and/or move cyclists into the traffic lane. 
 
Matt countered that the goal is to make people feel safe so that the number of people 
riding bikes increases.  He further explained that if the design places cyclists in the 
traffic lane and they don’t feel comfortable with that they may end up riding on the 
sidewalk. 
 
Adam asked if there was any consideration given to diagonal rather than parallel 
parking along 8th Street. 
 
Chloe responded by saying that there is a big learning curve with angled back-in 
parking and that she believes that angled parking consumes more space than 
parallel parking. 
 
Ben asked Chloe if she had gotten enough feedback from the commission members.  
Chloe indicated that she felt confident that she could bring design options to 
comment on in January, rather than continue to comment upon comments received. 
 
Kevin asked the commission members if they had any opinions about eliminating 
parking: 
• Meg responded that based on the community feedback, on-street parking was 
a critical feature for residents along 8th Street.  She felt like eliminating parking would 
spark negative feedback on other proposed design elements. 
• Michael agreed that on-street parking was important to 8th Street residents 
but suggested that there must be some trade-off to add other design elements.  He 
did acknowledge that it could be a problem for those that can’t walk to their car. 
• Adam also agreed but pointed out that the number of parking spaces per 
residential unit is adequate and abusing that ratio falls under code enforcement. 
• Laurie was comfortable with eliminating some parking but questioned whether 
all residents along 8th Street have access to off-street parking.  Kevin concurred and 
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estimated that north of the Rio Grande Trail there could be at least 25% of residential 
units without access to off-street parking.  Laurie also questioned the use of bulb-
outs because it forces cyclists to weave into traffic.  Chloe suggested that if on-street 
parking spaces are well utilized, cyclists would already be riding in the traffic lane.  
She went on to explain that bulb-outs are used in conjunction with a shared 
bike/traffic lane. 
• Niki reminded the commission members that on the first page of the 
Comprehensive Plan it states that the multi-modal community should be comfortable 
walking and cycling in place of using their vehicles, so she was agreeable to losing 
some parking spaces. 
• Ian pointed out that the creation of a bike lane might prompt the loss of up to 
half the on-street parking spaces and he was also concerned about how people 
would react to that loss. 
• Matt was also agreeable to the loss of some on-street parking in favor of other 
design options. 
 
Niki asked Darryl Fuller if, in his experience, kids feel safer riding in a bike lane or in 
the traffic lane.  Darryl responded that he tries to train the high school kids to ride 
responsibly and he noted that kids who ride a lot are generally more comfortable 
riding in the traffic lane than those who don’t.  He did not think that on-street cycling 
was a good fit for elementary school-age children.  Niki suggested wayfinding a route 
to the various schools that was safe for younger children. 
 
DISCUSS THE ANB BANK DEVELOPMENT AT MARKETPLACE IN ORDER TO 
PROVIDE FEEDBACK TO PR STUDIO 
Matt thanked Kathleen for her time and asked the commission members if they had 
any questions or comments on the proposed ANB Bank development; the 
commission members seemed satisfied with the proposal.  Kathleen asked if there 
was a preferred bike rack manufacturer, to which Matt suggested she contact 
Kevin.  Michael suggested contacting Carbondale Arts for possible design ideas.  
Kathleen informed the commission that a formal application will be submitted in a 
few weeks and she will let the BPTC know if they are interested in tracking the 
project’s progress. 
 
NEW MEMBER APPLICATION: ADAM WIBBY 
Matt introduced Adam as a prospective member.  Adam introduced himself by saying 
that he had a background in product design and lived along Wheel Circle.  He has 
two young children and indicated that they spend a fair amount of time walking and 
riding up and down 8th Street.  He wants to contribute to make the community a 
pleasant place to live. 
 
Motion Passed: Laurie moved to recommend to the Board of Trustees the 
approval of Adam Wibby as a full member of the Bike, Pedestrian, and Trail 
Commission.  Michael seconded the motion, and it was unanimously approved.  
 
ADJOURNMENT 
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The December 7, 2020, regular meeting adjourned at 7:55 p.m.  The next regular 
meeting is scheduled for January 4, 2021, at 6:00 pm.  
 
Respectfully submitted,  
Kae McDonald 
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